

# Protecting our environment to improve health for all

Do you agree that Ontario must meet or exceed its current greenhouse gas emission targets?

Will you keep and strengthen legislation protecting Ontarians from toxic substances?

Will you dedicate sustainable revenue operate and expand transit and active transportation across Ontario?

## Nurses, health, and climate change

The evidence is clear: climate change is real and is caused by human activity that increases the volume of greenhouse gases in the air. Registered nurses (RN), nurse practitioners (NP), and nursing students are unwavering in their commitment to protecting the health of Ontarians. Nurses are concerned about climate change because of its serious environmental and health implications. We already see weather disturbances causing severe population dislocation (e.g., drought in the Horn of Africa, hurricanes in the Caribbean Sea). Temperatures are actually rising faster in Ontario than the global average: the province is 1.5 °C hotter than it was in 1948. Climate change is already affecting the health of Ontarians in many ways:

- Temperature-extremes cause more illness and death from heart attacks, heat stroke, and hypothermia
- Flooding and wildfires also cause illness and fatalities
- Vector-borne diseases like West Nile and Lyme Disease are spreading across Ontario because of milder winters
- More extreme heat promotes smog formation and wildfires, damaging air quality, which, in turn, increases the incidence of respiratory and heart diseases, allergies and asthma. The greater heat also promotes higher pollen counts, which is bad for asthma.

By fighting climate change, we are not merely protecting the environment; we are protecting people's health. We do that by slowing climate change and its health toll.. For example, when we cut automobile emissions, we reduce greenhouse gases and harmful smog.

Climate change mitigation is also a fight for environmental justice, because the most vulnerable are usually those who have contributed the least to climate change.

## Ontario's climate change plan

Through the 2000s, Ontario took significant steps to reduce its carbon emissions, producing many benefits. Closing the province's coal-fired power plants, for instance, not only reduced carbon emissions, it improved air quality. The number of smog days in Ontario went from 53 in 2005 to zero in 2014 and 2015. Another example is the movement towards more walkable and bikeable communities, which reduces emissions from motor vehicles and promotes physical exercise.

As part of these efforts, Ontario also set ambitious but necessary greenhouse gases reduction targets of 15 per cent below 1990 levels by 2020, 37 per cent by 2030 and 80 per cent by 2050.

Since taking power in June, the current government has moved swiftly. It renamed the Ministry of Environment and Climate Change to the Ministry of Environment, Conservation and Parks (MECP), dropping the reference to climate change;<sup>8</sup> announced that Cabinet's first act would be to cancel Ontario's cap-and-trade program;<sup>9</sup> revoked the cap-and-trade regulation and banned all trading of emission allowances effective July 3;<sup>10</sup> cancelled all programs funded by cap-and-trade revenues; wound down the Green Ontario fund;<sup>11</sup> cancelled and is winding down 758 renewable energy contracts;<sup>12</sup> and announced it will keep the Pickering Nuclear Generating Station open until 2024.<sup>13</sup>

It also introduced and passed legislation that terminated Ontario's carbon pricing system, eliminated Ontario's greenhouse gas emission targets, and repealed legislation that promoted renewable energy (for details, see the appendix). On November 29, the Ontario government released its environment and climate change plan, setting a greenhouse gastarget of 30 percent below 2005 levels by 2030. <sup>14</sup> As the Environmental Commissioner pointed out, that represents a two-thirds' reduction in Ontario's previous 2030 target. <sup>15</sup> <sup>16</sup>

#### Carbon pricing

Economists generally agree that taxing pollution helps to reduce it. For example, pricing carbon emissions can help meet reduction targets. A strong price signal will promote necessary behaviour changes to support the environment. As noted above, the Ontario government has ended Ontario's carbon pricing program, cap and trade. The federal government is imposing a federal backstop carbon tax in 2019 on provinces that do not have an adequate carbon pricing system, including Ontario. <sup>17</sup> Ontario has also signaled it will oppose any such attempt by the federal government, <sup>18</sup> <sup>19</sup> although the likelihood of success is low. <sup>20</sup>

In the event of a carbon tax, RNAO urges that it be set at a rate that helps ensure the province meets its greenhouse gas emission targets, and that it be as inclusive as possible. Whatever the carbon pricing mechanism, the revenue must be used to help fund reduction efforts and protect vulnerable populations. Revenues must be managed transparently with strong public oversight.

#### **Bill 66**

Health and environment groups are deeply concerned about Bill 66,<sup>21</sup> a sweeping deregulation law introduced on December 6. Schedule 10 would allow municipalities to override prescribed provisions of the *Clean Water Act* (passed as a response to the Walkerton tragedy), the *Greenbelt Act*, the *Great Lakes Protection Act*, the *Lake Simcoe Protection Act* and other environmental

protection legislation.<sup>22</sup> The environmental law organizations Ecojustice [submission not yet posted] and Canadian Environmental Law Association<sup>23</sup> have both called for the complete withdrawal of Schedule 10, as a threat to the environment and to public health. RNAO shares that concern.

Schedule 5 of Bill 66 would repeal the *Toxics Reduction Act* (TRA), a piece of legislation that health and environment groups including RNAO worked for years to introduce and implement. That legislation was modeled on the successful Massachusetts approach to toxics reduction: mandatory reporting on toxics use, mandatory planning for toxics use reduction, and voluntary implementation of those plans. RNAO worked closely with health and industrial stakeholders to come to a consensus formulation of the rules around act, and is astonished that the government proposes to repeal the act because it "duplicates" federal Chemicals Management Plan under the *Canadian Environmental Protection Act*. A careful analysis by the Canadian Environmental Law Association shows it supplements CEPA; it doesn't duplicate it. Nevertheless, the TRA must be properly implemented in order to bring the health benefits it was designed to deliver; key sections of the act are not yet in force. Moreover, MECP must set targets relating to toxics.

## **Transit and active transportation**

Automobiles are a major source of pollution, particularly in urban environments. They also cause congestion on our roadways, which costs Ontarians billions of dollars in time, vehicle operating costs, accidents, emissions, and lost economic opportunities. Yet many people in urban areas have no choice but to drive, with public transit options inadequate and opportunities for active transportation like biking and walking undeveloped or unsafe.

The Big Move is the regional transportation plan developed in 2008 by Metrolinx,<sup>27</sup> which focused on transforming transit in the GTHA. The plan was reviewed in 2013 by the Anne Golden panel,<sup>28</sup> which urged the province to develop substantial new dedicated revenue streams to pay for the next wave of transit infrastructure, and to align the Big Move with the Growth Plan for the Greater Golden Horseshoe. The panel also recommended \$300 million funding for a kick-start program to deliver immediate visible improvements in transit service.<sup>29</sup>

The Big Move was also supported by the medical officers of health for the GTHA in their 2014 report on designing healthier transportation systems and healthier cities. The report concluded that better community design and implementing The Big Move could prevent 338 premature deaths every year by increasing physical activity, reducing harmful vehicle emissions and reducing the staggering cost of congestion. It recommended Ontario provide long-term transit funding, work with Metrolinx and the municipalities to implement and optimize access to transportation options, and change government policies to better support active transportation and public transit.

The provincial (\$31 billion), municipal (\$1.9 billion) and federal (\$6.5 billion) governments have since stepped up with transit capital funding. This is a significant step forward, but another \$28.8 billion to complete the construction of the rapid transit expansion for the GTHA under The Big Move. There has also been a recent scaling back of Metrolinx rapid transit plans, and a recent report put the annual net funding gap for rapid transit construction and operation at over \$2 billion.

The previous government devoted part of the proceeds from the sale of Hydro One to transit, but this is not a sustainable strategy. As Ontario's financial accountability officer pointed out, it secures some money up-front, but foregoes more in the future, leaving a net loss. RNAO cautioned against further privatizing Hydro One because of this revenue loss, and because of the dangers of turning Hydro One over to private interests. 8

The current government has maintained commitments to a number of the Metrolinx projects and also proposes adding \$5 billion in new subway funding. One concern is that three of the four proposed projects (Scarborough subway, Sheppard and Eglinton Crosstown) do not have the ridership to justify the cost. Second, the amount of money committed is inadequate to deliver the amount of infrastructure promised. Third, the severity of the government's proposed revenue cuts (e.g., \$2 billion per year from cap and trade) raise the question of whether the PC transit commitments can be met.

## RNAO's ENVIRONMENT ASKS

- Develop a climate change plan that at a minimum meets Ontario's legislated green house gas emissions reduction targets of 15 percent below 1990 levels by 2020, 37 percent by 2030 and 80 percent by 2050.
- Withdraw the court challenge to federal carbon pricing.
- Withdraw Schedule 10 of Bill 66.
- Do not repeal the Toxics Reduction Act.
  - o Through MECP, set targets for toxic substances.
  - o Proclaim in force sections 11, 15.1, 20.1, 26.1, 30, 38, and 50(1)(0.1)(0.2) of the Act
- On the issue of transportation, RNAO urges the province to take all necessary steps to:
  - Work with federal and municipal partners to ensure dedicated and sustainable revenue sources to pay for ongoing operation and substantial expansion of transit and active transportation in Ontario
  - Support cost-effective and expeditious delivery of those expansions, implemented by transparent governance and informed expert opinion
  - Avoid resorting to public asset sales like the privatization of Hydro One to fund transit expansions

# **Appendix**

# **Recent Ontario Environmental Legislation**

In July, the current government introduced legislation (Bill 4)<sup>40 41</sup> to end the cap-and-trade program in Ontario. <sup>42</sup> Through a cap-and-trade system, a set number ('cap') of permits to emit carbon are auctioned off, in line with emissions targets. Bill 4 repealed the *Climate Change Mitigation and Low-Carbon Economy Act, 2016*, <sup>43</sup> and thus eliminated Ontario's legislated emission reduction targets. <sup>44</sup> In a break with normal practice, the government elected not to hold public consultations on the revocation of cap and trade on the grounds that the election was substantially equivalent to a consultation <sup>45</sup> – this controversial decision has been challenged by legal experts, as the Environmental Bills of Rights mandates the participation of Ontario residents in the making of environmentally significant decisions by the government. <sup>46</sup> <sup>47</sup> <sup>48</sup> On September 11, 2018, Environmental and law groups sued Ontario for failing to consult the public before cancelling the cap-and-trade program. <sup>49</sup> <sup>50</sup> Within three hours, the government posted Bill 4 on the Environmental Registry for public comment. <sup>51</sup> <sup>52</sup>

On September 20, the government introduced Bill 34, legislation to repeal the Green Energy Act, an act that promotes green energy. <sup>53</sup> <sup>54</sup> <sup>55</sup> That bill not only repealed the Green Energy Act, it also created an uneven playing field by placing obstacles to renewable energy that were not faced by other forms of energy. <sup>56</sup>

On November 15, the Ontario government introduced Bill 57,<sup>57</sup> which inter alia terminated the independent office of the Environmental Commissioner.<sup>58</sup>

#### **References:**

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> GHG concentrations have risen above 400 parts per million (ppm), from 280 ppm at the start of the industrial era. GHG concentrations far exceed those at any point in the last 800,000 years. As a consequence, average global temperatures are about 1.5° C higher than in preindustrial times, which is the threshold that the international Paris climate agreement agreed should not be exceeded. In turn, massive climate effects are already being felt: the oceans are warming and becoming more acidic; the sea level has risen; ice sheets are shrinking rapidly; the thickness and area of sea ice are dropping sharply; virtually all glaciers are retreating at unprecedented rates; snow cover is falling; and extreme weather events are on the rise. All these effects combine to accelerate the warming of the planet and threaten to take it to a tipping point, where for example thawing of the permafrost releases vast quantities of methane – a powerful GHG.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Saxe, D. (2018). *Climate Action in Ontario: What's Next? 2018 Greenhouse Gas Progress Report Webinar*. http://docs.assets.eco.on.ca/presentations/2018-10-01 Climate-Action-in-Ontario-Webinar.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ontario College of Family Physicians. (nd). *Health Effects of Climate Change*. Retrieved from https://ocfp.on.ca/docs/committee-documents/health-effects-of-climate-change.pdf?sfvrsn=4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Berry, P., Clarke, K., Fleury, M.D. and Parker, S. (2014): Human Health; in Canada in a Changing Climate: Sector Perspectives on Impacts and Adaptation, (ed.) F.J. Warren and D.S. Lemmen; Government of Canada, Ottawa, ON, p. 191-232. Chapter retrieved from https://www.nrcan.gc.ca/sites/www.nrcan.gc.ca/files/earthsciences/pdf/assess/2014/pdf/Chapter7-Human-Health Eng.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Health Canada. (2008). *Human Health in a Changing Climate*. Retrieved from http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection 2008/hc-sc/H128-1-08-528E.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Miller, G. (2017, January 20). On coal closures and straw men: Why shutting down Ontario's coal plants wasn't a waste of money. *TVO*. Retrieved from <a href="http://tvo.org/article/current-affairs/climate-watch/on-coal-closures-and-straw-men-why-shutting-down-ontarios-coal-plants-wasnt-a-waste-of-money">http://tvo.org/article/current-affairs/climate-watch/on-coal-closures-and-straw-men-why-shutting-down-ontarios-coal-plants-wasnt-a-waste-of-money</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Ontario Ministry of Environment and Climate Change. (2015). *Ontario's climate change discussion paper 2015*, p6. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.downloads.ene.gov.on.ca/envision/env">http://www.downloads.ene.gov.on.ca/envision/env</a> reg/er/documents/2015/012-3452.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Doug Ford and Cabinet to be Sworn-in as Ontario's First Ever Government for the People*. June 29. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/opo/en/2018/06/doug-ford-and-cabinet-to-be-sworn-in-as-ontarios-first-ever-government-for-the-people.html">https://news.ontario.ca/opo/en/2018/06/doug-ford-and-cabinet-to-be-sworn-in-as-ontarios-first-ever-government-for-the-people.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Premier-Designate Doug Ford Announces an End to Ontario's Cap-and-Trade Carbon Tax*. June 15. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/opd/en/2018/06/premier-designate-doug-ford-announces-an-end-to-ontarios-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax.html">https://news.ontario.ca/opd/en/2018/06/premier-designate-doug-ford-announces-an-end-to-ontarios-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Premier Doug Ford Announces the End of the Cap-and-Trade carbon Tax Era in Ontario*. July 3. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/opo/en/2018/07/premier-doug-ford-announces-the-end-of-the-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax-era-in-ontario.html">https://news.ontario.ca/opo/en/2018/07/premier-doug-ford-announces-the-end-of-the-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax-era-in-ontario.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Ontario Introduces Legislation to End Cap and Trade Carbon Tax Era in Ontario*. July 25. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/ene/en/2018/07/ontario-introduces-legislation-to-end-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax-era-in-ontario.html">https://news.ontario.ca/ene/en/2018/07/ontario-introduces-legislation-to-end-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax-era-in-ontario.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Ontario to Cancel Energy Contracts to Bring Hydro Bills Down*. July 13. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/mndmf/en/2018/07/ontario-to-cancel-energy-contracts-to-bring-hydro-bills-down.html">https://news.ontario.ca/mndmf/en/2018/07/ontario-to-cancel-energy-contracts-to-bring-hydro-bills-down.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Premier-Designate Doug Ford Commits to Protecting Jobs at Pickering Nuclear Generating Station*. June 21. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/opd/en/2018/06/premier-designate-doug-ford-commits-to-protecting-jobs-at-pickering-nuclear-generating-station.html">https://news.ontario.ca/opd/en/2018/06/premier-designate-doug-ford-commits-to-protecting-jobs-at-pickering-nuclear-generating-station.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ontario Ministry of Environment, Conservation and Parks. (2018). *A Made-in-Ontario Environment Plan*. Nov. 29. https://prod-environmental-registry.s3.amazonaws.com/2018-11/EnvironmentPlan.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Winfield, M. (2018). *The Ontario Climate Change Plan: An Assessment*. December 3. http://marksw.blog.yorku.ca/2018/12/03/the-ontario-climate-change-plan-an-assessment/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> That target had been 37 percent below 1990 levels by 2030.under the *Climate Change Mitigation and Low-carbon Economy Act*, 2016, which was repealed by Bill 4. https://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/16c07/v4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Environment and Climate Change Canda. (2018). *Implementing Canada's Plan to Address climate Change and Grow the Economy*. October 23. <a href="https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/eccc/documents/pdf/climate-change/pricing-pollution/ECCC">https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/eccc/documents/pdf/climate-change/pricing-pollution/ECCC</a> Technical Deck En.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Premier Doug Ford and Premier Scott Moe Agree to Fight Federal Carbon Tax.* July 19. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/opo/en/2018/07/premier-doug-ford-and-premier-scott-moe-agree-to-fight-federal-carbon-tax.html">https://news.ontario.ca/opo/en/2018/07/premier-doug-ford-and-premier-scott-moe-agree-to-fight-federal-carbon-tax.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Ontario Files Arguments to Challenge the Federal Government's Carbon Tax*. September 14. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/ene/en/2018/09/ontario-files-arguments-to-challenge-the-federal-governments-carbon-tax.html">https://news.ontario.ca/ene/en/2018/09/ontario-files-arguments-to-challenge-the-federal-governments-carbon-tax.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Schwartz, B.P. (2017). Legal Opinion on the Constitutionality of the Federal Carbon Pricing Benchmark & Backstop Proposals. Oct 6. <a href="https://www.gov.mb.ca/asset\_library/en/climatechange/federal\_carbon\_pricing\_benchmark\_backstop\_proposals.pdf">https://www.gov.mb.ca/asset\_library/en/climatechange/federal\_carbon\_pricing\_benchmark\_backstop\_proposals.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Legislative Assembly of Ontario. (2018). *Bill 66, Restoring Ontario's Competitiveness Act, 2018*. https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-1/bill-66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Canadian Environmental Law Association. (2018). *Deregulation Redux: Ontario's Environmental Laws under Attack (Again)*. <a href="http://www.cela.ca/blog/2018-12-07/deregulation-redux-Ont-envl-laws-under-attack-again">http://www.cela.ca/blog/2018-12-07/deregulation-redux-Ont-envl-laws-under-attack-again</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Canadian Environmental Law Association. (2019). *Re: ENVIRONMENTAL REGISTRY NO. 013-4293*. January 16. <a href="https://www.cela.ca/sites/cela.ca/files/1234-CELABrief-Bill66.pdf">https://www.cela.ca/sites/cela.ca/files/1234-CELABrief-Bill66.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Canadian Environmental Law Association. (2019). *Submissions on Bill 66*. January 18. https://www.cela.ca/sites/cela.ca/files/1235-CELASubmissionsOnBill%2066%2CSchedule5.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Ibid. pp. 8-9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Metrolinx. (2008). Costs of road congestion in the Greater Toronto and Hamilton Area: Impact and cost-benefit analysis of the Metrolinx Draft Regional Transportation Plan. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.metrolinx.com/en/regionalplanning/costsofcongestion/ISP\_08-015">http://www.metrolinx.com/en/regionalplanning/costsofcongestion/ISP\_08-015</a> Cost of Congestion report 1128081.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Metrolinx. (2008). *The Big Move: Transforming Transportation in the Greater Toronto and Hamilton Area.* Retrieved from <a href="http://www.metrolinx.com/thebigmove/Docs/big">http://www.metrolinx.com/thebigmove/Docs/big</a> move/TheBigMove 020109.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> "In September 2013, the Transit Investment Strategy Advisory Panel was appointed with the mandate to review the Metrolinx Investment Strategy, engage with the public, and recommend how transit in the Greater Toronto and Hamilton Area (GTHA) should be funded." Source: Transit Investment Strategy Advisory Panel. (2013). *Making the* 

*move: Choices and consequences*, p4. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2014/ex/bgrd/backgroundfile-67455.pdf">http://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2014/ex/bgrd/backgroundfile-67455.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Transit Investment Strategy Advisory Panel. (2013). *Making the move: Choices and consequences*. Retrieved from http://www.toronto.ca/legdocs/mmis/2014/ex/bgrd/backgroundfile-67455.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Mowat, D., Gardner, C., Mckeown, D. & Tran, N. (2014). *Improving health by design in the Greater Toronto-Hamilton Area*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.peelregion.ca/health/resources/healthbydesign/pdf/moh-report.pdf">https://www.peelregion.ca/health/resources/healthbydesign/pdf/moh-report.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Increases in physical activity would prevent 184 premature deaths and reductions in traffic-related air pollution would prevent 154 premature deaths. Source: Mowat, D., Gardner, C., Mckeown, D. & Tran, N. (2014). *Improving health by design in the Greater Toronto-Hamilton Area*, p42. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.peelregion.ca/health/resources/healthbydesign/pdf/moh-report.pdf">https://www.peelregion.ca/health/resources/healthbydesign/pdf/moh-report.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Move the GTHA. (2016). *Backgrounder to report: Are we there yet? The state of transit investment in the Greater Toronto & Hamilton Area*. Retrieved from <a href="http://movethegtha.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/AreWeThereYetBackgrounder.pdf">http://movethegtha.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/AreWeThereYetBackgrounder.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Move the GTHA. (2016). *Are we there yet? The state of transit investment in the Greater Toronto & Hamilton Area*. Retrieved from <a href="http://movethegtha.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/AreWeThereYet.pdf">http://movethegtha.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/AreWeThereYet.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Move the GTHA. (2016). *Backgrounder to report: Are we there yet? The state of transit investment in the Greater Toronto & Hamilton Area*. Retrieved from <a href="http://movethegtha.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/AreWeThereYet\_Backgrounder.pdf">http://movethegtha.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/AreWeThereYet\_Backgrounder.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Munro, S. (2017). *Metrolinx previews the next big move*. Retrieved from <a href="https://stevemunro.ca/2017/08/21/">https://stevemunro.ca/2017/08/21/</a> metrolinx-previews-the-next-big-move/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Transport Action Ontario. (2017). *Update on funding gaps for GTHA rapid and conventional transit: Backgrounder report.* Retrieved from <a href="http://ontario.transportaction.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/TAO-GapUpdate2017-09-Backgrounder.pdf">http://ontario.transportaction.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/TAO-GapUpdate2017-09-Backgrounder.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Morrow, A. (2015, October 29). Budget watchdog warns Hydro One sale will deepen Ontario's debt. *Globe and Mail*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/hydro-one-sale-to-hurt-not-help-ontarios-bottom-line-report/article27026080/">http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/hydro-one-sale-to-hurt-not-help-ontarios-bottom-line-report/article27026080/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Grinspun, D. (2016). *Re: Privatization of Hydro One*. Retrieved from <a href="http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO">http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a>
<a href="mailto:to\_Premier\_of\_Ontario\_on\_Hydro\_privatization">http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a>
<a href="mailto:to\_Premier\_of\_Ontario\_on\_Hydro\_privatization">http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a>
<a href="mailto:to\_Premier\_of\_Ontario\_on\_Hydro\_privatization">http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a>
<a href="mailto:to\_Premier\_of\_Ontario\_on\_Hydro\_privatization">http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a>
<a href="mailto:to\_Premier\_of\_Ontario\_on\_Hydro\_privatization">http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a>
<a href="mailto:to\_Premier\_of\_Ontario\_on\_Hydro\_privatization">http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a>
<a href="mailto:to\_Hydro\_privatization">http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO</a>
<a href="mailto:to\_Hydro\_Privatization">http://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao-ca/sites/rnao

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Transport Action Ontario. (2018). *Comments on your Public Transportation Platform for Ontario*. July 3). Retrieved from <a href="http://ontario.transportaction.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/TAO-LettertoFord-2018-07-03.pdf">http://ontario.transportaction.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/TAO-LettertoFord-2018-07-03.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Legislative Assembly of Ontario. (2018). *Bill 4: An Act respecting the preparation of a climate change plan, providing for the wind down of the cap and trade program and repealing the Climate Change Mitigation and Low-carbon Economy Act, 2016.* July 25. <a href="https://www.ola.org/sites/default/files/node-files/bill/document/pdf/2018/2018-07/b004">https://www.ola.org/sites/default/files/node-files/bill/document/pdf/2018/2018-07/b004</a> e.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Ontario Introduces Legislation to End Cap and Trade Carbon Tax Era in Ontario*. July 25. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/ene/en/2018/07/ontario-introduces-legislation-to-end-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax-era-in-ontario.html">https://news.ontario.ca/ene/en/2018/07/ontario-introduces-legislation-to-end-cap-and-trade-carbon-tax-era-in-ontario.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Bill 4 received Royal Assent on October 31Legislative Assembly of Ontario. (2018). *Bill 4, Cap and Trade Cancellation Act*, 2018. https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-1/bill-4/status.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ontario. (2016). *Climate Change Mitigation and Low-carbon Economy Act*, 2016, S.O. 2016, c. 7. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/16c07#BK8">https://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/16c07#BK8</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Ibid, Section 6(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Ontario Environmental Registry. (2018). *Repeal of cap and trade program regulation and prohibition on trading of allowances and credits.* July 6. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.ebr.gov.on.ca/ERS-WEB-">http://www.ebr.gov.on.ca/ERS-WEB-</a>
External/displaynoticecontent.do?noticeId=MTM1NTYw&statusId=MjA2NDQ0&language=en.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Canadian Environmental Law Association. (2018). *Application for Review to the Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks*. July 18. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.cela.ca/sites/cela.ca/files/EBR-Application-for-Review cap-and-trade.pdf">http://www.cela.ca/sites/cela.ca/files/EBR-Application-for-Review cap-and-trade.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Ontario. (1993). *Environmental Bill of Rights, 1993, S.O. 1993, c. 28.* Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/93e28">https://www.ontario.ca/laws/statute/93e28</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Ibid., Section 2. (3) (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Ecojustice. (2018). *We're taking Premier Ford to court*. September 11. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ecojustice.ca/taking-premier-ford-to-court/">https://www.ecojustice.ca/taking-premier-ford-to-court/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Greenpeace Canada. (2018). *Notice of Application for Judicial review*. September II. Retrieved from <a href="https://storage.googleapis.com/planet4-canada-stateless/2018/09/1c1dfc2d-notice-of-application-issued\_ontario\_cap-and-trade.pdf">https://storage.googleapis.com/planet4-canada-stateless/2018/09/1c1dfc2d-notice-of-application-issued\_ontario\_cap-and-trade.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Greenpeace. (2018). *It Shouldn't Take a Lawsuite to Make Doug Ford Listen to Ontarians*. September 20. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.greenpeace.org/canada/en/story/4778/it-shouldnt-take-a-lawsuit-to-make-doug-ford-listen-to-ontarians/">https://www.greenpeace.org/canada/en/story/4778/it-shouldnt-take-a-lawsuit-to-make-doug-ford-listen-to-ontarians/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Bill 4, Cap and Trade Cancellation Act, 2018*. September 11. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.ebr.gov.on.ca/ERS-WEB-External/displaynoticecontent.do?noticeId=MTM2MDM5&statusId=MjA3Mjcy&language=en.">http://www.ebr.gov.on.ca/ERS-WEB-External/displaynoticecontent.do?noticeId=MTM2MDM5&statusId=MjA3Mjcy&language=en.</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Ontario. (2018). *Ontario 's Government for the People Introduces Legislation to Repeal the Green Energy Act*. September 20. Retrieved from <a href="https://news.ontario.ca/mndmf/en/2018/09/ontarios-government-for-the-people-introduces-legislation-to-repeal-the-green-energy-act.html">https://news.ontario.ca/mndmf/en/2018/09/ontarios-government-for-the-people-introduces-legislation-to-repeal-the-green-energy-act.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Legislative Assembly of Ontario. (2018). *Bill 34: An Act to repeal the Green Energy Act, 2009 and to amend the Electricity Act, 1998, the Environmental Protection Act, the Planning Act and various other statutes.* September 20. Retrieved from https://www.ola.org/sites/default/files/node-files/bill/document/pdf/2018/2018-09/b034 e.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Bill 34 received Royal Assent on December 6, 2018.Legislative Assembly of Ontario. (2018). *Bill 34, Green Energy Repeal Act*, 2018. https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-1/bill-34/status.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> The bill removed the right to appeal local decisions about renewable energy applications, and it empowered cabinet to prohibit the issuance or renewal of a renewable energy approval in prescribed circumstances, including a requirement to demonstrate need for the energy. RNAO. (2018). RNAO Submission on Bill 34, the Green Energy Repeal Act: Speaking Notes. October 30. P. 4. https://rnao.ca/sites/rnao-ca/files/RNAO\_Speaking\_Notes\_Bill\_34\_Final.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Legislative Assembly of Ontario. (2018). *Bill 57, Restoring Trust, Transparency and Accountability Act*, 2018. November 15. <a href="https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-1/bill-57">https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-1/bill-57</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> The bill received Royal Assent on December 6. Ibid, <a href="https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-1/bill-57/status">https://www.ola.org/en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-1/bill-57/status</a>